A meeting of the Town Board of the Town of Lewisboro, Westchester County, New York, was held on Monday, September 26, 2016, at 7:30 p.m. at the Town House, 11 Main Street, South Salem, New York

PRESENT: Supervisor - Peter H. Parsons

Councilmen - John Pappalardo, Daniel Welsh

Town Clerk - Janet Donohue

Absent - Peter DeLucia, Frank Kelly

Also attending was the Superintendent of Parks and Recreation Dana Mayclim, Senior Office Assistant of Parks and Recreation Laura Stone, Comptroller Leo Masterson, Facilities Maintenance Manager Joel Smith, and Confidential Secretary/Benefits Coordinator Mary Hafter.

And approximately 2 residents/observers.

Mr. Parsons called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

Supervisor Parsons led the Pledge of Allegiance to the flag.

PUBLIC COMMENT PERIOD

<u>KATONAH ART CENTER</u> – Traffic on Bedford Road (7:31 – 7:35 p.m.)

Susan Nakamura, owns a home on Old Bedford Road, which is across the street from the Katonah Arts Center. The house was on the market for \$590,000. When the house did not sell, they rented the house and their tenants rented with the option to buy. Her renters have now told her that due to the Katonah Arts Center and all the traffic on that road, and noise, garbage, speeding vehicles, etc., they have decided not to buy the home. Ms. Nakamura stated that this has put her in a very compromising position since the property values are plummeting due to the Arts Center.

Ms. Nakamura has been in touch with Kate Barker, who has done a traffic study and extensive research about the neighborhood and the Arts Center. They have discovered that the Arts Center is open from 9 am - 9 pm, 7 days a week. During the summer there are school busses that bus children in for camp. Mr. Parsons did say that he speaks with Ms. Barker regularly.

Mr. Welsh and the Board thanked her for her input. Mr. Welsh suggested that Ms. Nakamura should get together with her neighbors and come up with a unified proposal to the Board. Ms. Nakamura had given some of her ideas to Mr. Welsh and asked him to share it with the Board.

Mr. Pappalardo stated that the Board has heard about the increased traffic patterns but this is the first time he has heard the word "noise" and asked Ms. Nakamura to clarify. She responded it is noise from the children digging in the mulch that she put down in the cul-de-sac right next to her home and noise from the traffic pattern.

Ms. Nakamura came up with an idea of using the Metro North train station for parking for the Arts Center. Mr. Parsons stated that we don't own the parking lot which Ms. Nakamura realizes however she feels that the Board could negotiate with Metro North. Mr. Nakamura also suggested speed bumps similar to Yorktown Heights. The Board thanked Ms. Nakamura for her comments.

CONSENT AGENDA

On motion by Mr. Parsons, seconded by Mr. Welsh, the Board voted 3-0 to approve meeting minutes and to receive and file a departmental report.

MINUTES - Approved

On the above motion and second, the minutes of the September 12, 2016 Town Board meeting were approved.

THE VOTE:	Yes	- Parsons, Pappalardo, Welsh	(3)
	No	- None	(0)
	Absent	- DeLucia, Kelly	(2)

REPORT – Monthly Report

On the above motion and second, the September, 2016 report from the Building Department were received and filed.

THE VOTE:	Yes	- Parsons, Pappalardo, Welsh	(3)
	No	- None	(0)
	Absent	- DeLucia, Kelly	(2)

HIGHWAY - Auctions International, Inc.

Superintendent of Highways Peter Ripperger approached the Board to discuss selling used highway equipment online with Auction International which handles the sale of Government assets. Many of the municipalities, the County and the State use Auction International. Using the online auction site would not cost the town much money. The buyer pays 10% and the town would pay a flat fee of \$30 on vehicles and \$10 for a pallet. We have the right of refusal. There is no lock in amount. We can set a reserve which is a minimum sale price for the items. There are no shipping costs involved for the town. The buyers have to come to Lewisboro and pick up any items that they have won within five days of the auction's closing.

On motion by Mr. Parsons, seconded by Mr. Welsh, the Board voted as follows:

THE VOTE:	Yes	- Parsons, , Pappalardo, Welsh	(3)
	No	- None	(0)
	Absent	- DeLucia, Kelly	(2)

RESOLUTION

RESOLVED, that the Town Supervisor is authorized to sign the online auction agreement with Online Auction International.

<u>BUDGET</u> – Parks & Recreation Department (7:38 – 8:26 p.m.)

Parks & Recreation Superintendent Dana Mayclim and her Senior Office Assistant, Laura Stone, discussed their department's 2017 budget with the Town Board. Ms. Mayclim stated that their budget had not changed other than the salaries. They are, however, requesting an additional person to be shared with maintenance. Their crew is getting older and more broken and the demands on them keep increasing with every trail built, with every preserve field mowed and with every outside organization looking to rent from the Parks and Recreation Department. More tournaments are taking place which means more lining of the fields, weed whacking and mowing. Mr. Welsh asked if the town was making money on these tournaments and the response was yes.

Mr. Parsons agrees with Ms. Mayclim that this is a very necessary addition that needs to be made. He has noted that the strains on these two departments have been significant. During every big event that took place in the spring and summer they were down one person which forced them to resource people.

Ms. Mayclim also stated that day camp registration declined this year. They lost approximately 50 kids to Mountain Lakes Camp. Mr. Welsh stated they have to look at it as a profit and loss because when you lose camp registrations your costs go down which is good in a sense however you are losing the revenue as well. Ms. Mayclim feels that Park and Recreation will be down approximately \$46,000 in revenue. Ms. Mayclim stated that they were one bus driver short due to the lack of campers. The camp counselor staff line is going to be tricky because the minimum wage is going up however the seasonal jobs are exempt. The lifeguard salary though will have to go up with minimum wage in order to fill these jobs. Ms. Mayclim doesn't feel that this will be a problem in 2017 but it could be moving forward.

Mr. Pappalardo asked if the prospect of renting our fields would be reduced if we compelled the people who are renting the fields to be responsible for lining their own fields. Ms. Mayclim stated that she would feel more comfortable having one person in charge of this as to keep it the same. Also Ms. Mayclim feels that there would be liability associated with this as well. Mr. Pappalardo stated that he was not advocating this he was simply asking the question. Mr. Welsh feels that we could adjust rates to accommodate for the lining, etc.

Mr. Pappalardo asked Ms. Mayclim if she thought we were getting fair market value for our fields and Ms. Mayclim said she did not think so. Mr. Pappalardo feels that Ms. Mayclim should come up with a price point and the Board should be consistent with getting that price.

Other items that Ms. Mayclim brought to the meeting:

Some things to consider as we go forward -

- 1) We will be needing to add money to certain lines (Lifeguards, gate guards, summer help, youth, etc) in order to stay competitive in 2018 and further down the road as minimum wage increases in New York State (\$11 in 2018, \$12 in 2019 up to \$15 in 2021).
- 2) The Town Park tennis Courts are deemed unrepairable so we need to decide if we are going to close them down or repair them. Asphalt courts will cost about \$175,000 and doing the premier concept matting will be about \$140,000.
- 3) Do we want to continue to keep the pool open for extra weekends in September?

Mr. Parsons asked about using on line registration and allowing credit card payments. Ms. Mayclim stated that Bedford, the City of Rye, North Castle, and White Plains are currently allowing residents to register on line and allow credit card payments. Ms. Mayclim has spoken with Bedford and they are breaking even. Mr. Parsons asked if Bedford was breaking even due to increased registration numbers or because they are charging more. Ms. Mayclim responded they are charging more to register on line. Mr. Parsons asked if they are getting greater enlistment because they are offering on line. Ms. Mayclim did not know and will inquire. Ms. Mayclim also stated that all the direct advertisement, brochures and fliers going home in schools still bring in a lot of people.

Mr. Pappalardo stated that this is a nice service to provide to the community but it can't be at a loss.

Ms. Mayclim stated that the biggest cost is paying a third party to house and secure all of the personal information. She also stated that it will cut down on the work done in the office. Mr. Pappalardo feels that we would see a transition in the next 3-5 years. The Board asked Ms. Mayclim to look at margins from other towns.

The Board held off on talking about the pool until the entire Board was in attendance and it would be grouped in with other capital improvements.

The tennis courts at the Town Park were deemed unrepairable as per two contractors. Mr. Parsons asked if the new tennis courts at the high school has reduced demand for tennis at the Town Park. Ms. Mayclim stated that town tennis lessons and town camps use the Town Park tennis courts. Ms. Mayclim said that both contractors stated that putting a mat down over the courts would work well. Bedford has recently done this. Mr. Welsh asked if the tennis player would complain about this surface. Ms. Mayclim stated that our town would then have three different surfaces to satisfy three different groups; the asphalt at Fox Valley, the mat at the Town Park and clay at Onatru Park. Ms. Mayclim will ask Bedford for a tour of their mat courts.

Ms. Mayclim stated that this year was the first year that we have kept the Town pool open two extra weekends. The first weekend brought in \$1,500 and the next weekend only \$400. This year the extra weekends were not budgeted. No one liked paying at the door and felt that it should be included with their pool membership. If we do this again next year, Ms. Mayclim feels that we should work it into the budget.

Ms. Mayclim also stated that the dog swim was very successful. This is something that they would like to continue.

LEWISBORO PARKS AND RECREATION DEPARTMENT'S PROPOSAL FOR ON-LINE REGISTRATION AND CREDIT CARD PAYMENTS

The Recreation Department would like to propose the addition of on-line registration and credit card payments through Vermont Systems which is currently used for Town of Lewisboro registrations. The first step is to update/upgrade our version of RecTrac to the most up-to-date one which is 3.1, we are currently using 10.2 and thankfully there is no fee involved in doing so.

In order to do online registrations and pay with credit cards online and in the office, there are a few steps involved in doing so.

Full hosting services are needed (web server and data base). This would occur whether or not Vermont Systems is used. The fee for this is \$7,800 per year which would also allow Vermont Systems to upgrade the computer when a new software upgrade is offered as well as dealing with glitches or issues that would arise from online registration in addition to hosting the data base (credit card numbers, names and personal information) and allowing web transactions to occur.

The cost for RecTrac, WebTrac and PayTrac is \$18,761 from Vermont Systems.

The yearly maintenance fee for RecTrac is \$3,990.

A gateway and merchant account needs to be setup. Many companies offer both the gateway and merchant together and some are separate. I have spoken to three companies and like two which are setup together that Vermont Systems recommended. The monthly fee is approximately \$20 and the interchange pricing fees are charged to the customer which can be anywhere from \$.30 - \$.60 per \$100. Fees tend to be higher when it is an Ecom Charge (online = offsite) 2.5% versus Retail Charge (office = onsite) 2.0 - 2.25%.

Finally, the purchase of equipment for the credit card – EMV equipment (chip reader). These prices range from \$589 - \$649 depending on which company you are using as the gateway/merchant.

Total Upfront Cost for RecTrac/WebTrac/PayTrac - \$18,761

EMV card reader (one time cost) - \$589 - \$649

Yearly Maintenance - \$12,270

The Board will take all of this information into consideration.

The Board thanked Ms. Mayclim and Ms. Stone.

<u>CLAIMS</u> – Authorized for Payment

On motion by Mr. Parsons, seconded by Mr. Pappalardo, the Board voted 3-0 to authorize payment of the Town's bills in the amount of \$222,032.36.

POLLING OF THE BOARD

LIBRARY FAIR – Onatru Farm

Supervisor Parsons announced that the Lewisboro Library Fair was held on Saturday, September 24, 2016 at Onatru Farm and it was a terrific day. The weather was beautiful and he felt that the turn-out was good.

MEETINGS – Date Set

There will be a Town Board meeting on Monday, October 17, 2016 at 7:30 p.m. at the Town House, 11 Main Street, South Salem, New York.

ADJOURNMENT

On motion by Mr. Parsons, seconded by Mr. Pappalardo, the Board voted 3-0 to adjourn at 8:28 p.m.

Janet L. Donohue Town Clerk